



Article

Discourses of Fear in Online News Media: Implications for Perceived Risk of Travel

Kelley A. McClinchey 1,* and Frederic Dimanche 2 0

- Geography and Environmental Studies, Wilfrid Laurier University, Waterloo, ON N2L 3C5, Canada
- ² Ted Rogers School of Hospitality and Tourism Management, Toronto Metropolitan University, Toronto, ON M5B 2K3, Canada
- * Correspondence: kmcclinchey@wlu.ca

Abstract: This paper analyzes the role of Canadian online news media in framing travel during the pandemic. The article applies Altheide's concept of the problem frame to reflect how news media contribute to the emergence of a highly rationalized problem that, in turn, generates a discourse of fear. While the impacts of COVID-19 on tourism have been extensively examined within tourism scholarship, less attention has been devoted to the impact of news media. Because travel and the pandemic are heavily intertwined, discourse analysis can help process media narratives, furthering our understanding of their role in influencing perceived risk of travel. A critical discourse analysis of over 100 online news articles was conducted using thematic analysis to uncover themes in Canadian media sources and to explore how the media have framed travel during the pandemic. The role of online news media in promoting fear was communicated through the themes of anxiety, antitrust, avoidance, and animosity. The role of the media in producing the problem frame in the context of travel was examined as well as its implications for perceived travel risk and tourism demand. The power dynamics between media, government, and the citizens it serves are also discussed.

Keywords: travel; problem frame; discourse analysis; perceived fear; COVID-19; media analysis; risk; Canada



Citation: McClinchey, K.A.; Dimanche, F. Discourses of Fear in Online News Media: Implications for Perceived Risk of Travel. *Tour. Hosp.* 2023, 4, 148–161. https://doi.org/ 10.3390/tourhosp4010009

Academic Editor: Brian Garrod

Received: 3 February 2023 Revised: 23 February 2023 Accepted: 28 February 2023 Published: 7 March 2023



Copyright: © 2023 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

1. Introduction

From the reporting of the first coronavirus case in Canada in January 2020 until August 2022, there were over 4.05 million cases and 42,600 deaths (www.statista.com, accessed on 5 January 2023). The Canadian economy was also hit hard, with a 50% loss to tourism GDP through 2020, accounting for approximately CAD 3 billion lost revenue, with record job losses in the hospitality and service sectors [1,2]. COVID-19 impacts on tourism have been extensively examined by researchers [3], with important topics in travel risk, vulnerability, and sustainability being explored and other work underscoring the drastic impacts to niche- and sector-specific tourism [4,5]. Through the identification of these impacts, scholars recommend management strategies to mitigate risks through the pandemic, with calls for a resetting of tourism to build back local economies [6,7]. Others have mentioned the importance of interrogating past tourism practices, calling for a reexploration and re-envisioning of the future of tourism [8,9]. Much of this current research has been dedicated to international travel and covered generalized impacts of COVID-19 on tourism, along with risks, recovery, responses, and resets. However, beyond specific cases examined predominantly in Asia, there is less attention to region-specific perceived travel risks and longer-term impacts associated with the pandemic. This paper provides a nuanced exploration of a region not represented in terms of pandemic-induced impacts on tourism and the perceived risk of travel during these and current times.

Risk perceptions are different from real risks, which are traditionally characterized by uncertainty about the probability of negative outcomes [10,11]. Perceived risks are related to an individual's subjective perceptions, which are influenced by multiple factors and

based on personal experiences and feelings [12]. Perceived risks may influence people's attitudes, decisions, and behavior, even if the real risks are minimal [13]. However, there is a lack of research on perceived health risks in association with tourism [14].

Many studies offer empirical evidence that perception of risk is directly related to travel behavior intentions [15–17]. The pandemic has had an impact on intention and willingness to travel [18], with negative media having been found to influence tourists' perceived risks [19,20]. However, given the extensive research focus on tourism and the pandemic, there has been less attention on media's impact on the travel sector during this time [21]. In a communication-driven world, the role of media discourses in influencing perceived risk is worthy of critical investigation. Moreover, current research has focused on a finite heightened period during the pandemic rather than examining longer-term impacts of the media throughout this ongoing health crisis.

Discourses in news media are not new in the context of mobility and disease [22,23]. Because travel and the pandemic are intertwined with multiple facets involving broader social contexts, discourse analysis can assist with processing media narratives, furthering our understanding of their role in influencing perceived risk and tourism demand [24]. Critical discourse analysis (CDA) has been used in tourism research in a wide variety of applications [25]. Milutinovic [26] argues that there is a lack of understanding on the media discourses during the pandemic, and this is especially true in the case of travel. This study, set in Canada, explored how news media have framed travel during the pandemic, giving an understanding of the mediatization and politicization of Canadian tourism during this time. It argues that mainstream online news media perpetuates a discourse of fear, using citizens' uncertainty over safety and risk and inconsistent government policy to re-create the problem frame. The paper offers useful insights for tourism professionals and destination marketing organizations to understand tourist behavior about traveling (or not travelling) during the pandemic.

2. Literature

2.1. Perceived Risk in Travel in Pandemic Times

In tourism, risk perceptions are mostly associated with fear, anxiety, worry, and nervousness [14,27]. Several studies explored tourists' risk perceptions as an important determinant of travel intentions and avoidance of potentially dangerous destinations [28]. Common findings from previous research yielded a negative correlation between risk perceptions and tourists' behavioral intentions (e.g., [15]). It was reported that higher levels of perceived risk evaluations led to lower levels of satisfaction, loyalty, attitude toward a destination, and visit intentions [29]. Tourists' risk perceptions have been described as one of the major factors of decision making and behavior intentions [30] and several studies have examined the effects of global health issues on travel behavior [3,22,31,32]. However, not much is known about prospective tourists' risk-taking tendencies and their travel intentions and behaviors when considering trips during the pandemic.

Research has shown that major disease outbreaks are associated with greater perceived risk. For example, tourists' behavior after reopening has depended on their perceptions of safety and risk associated with various travel activities [32,33], and media messaging throughout the pandemic has also influenced travellers' perceived risk of travel, thus affecting their travel decisions [21]. However, media platforms deserve more attention, especially news media, as they belong to an assemblage of social power holders that communicate government policy, such as health, safety, and travel policy during the pandemic, in ways that facilitate fear and blame [26].

2.2. Media Analysis in Tourism

Media studies have long focused on understanding people's perceptions of the media, whether it may be trust or bias. There is significant literature about the presumed influence of the media and its consequences [34,35]. While media discourse is only a part of the public discourse, it remains an integral source of information [36] especially in terms of travel dur-

ing a health crisis. The analysis of different forms of media is an ongoing focus in tourism research. From early studies analyzing destination image and marketing representations in brochures [37,38] to the role and use of social media (e.g., [39,40]), it is important to understand the influence of media on travel and tourism. Official marketing strategies, such as Destination Marketing Organization websites, were explored in terms of how particular information and images are represented [41,42], while other research investigated how issues are framed in news media with implications for policymakers [43–45]. News media analysis was performed to understand tourists' perceptions of safety in Thailand [46], how climate change was projected in news media over time [47], and to assess media sentiment, with negative sentiment impacting destination image [20]. As epidemics far exceed the knowledge scope of most ordinary people, the news coverage is the most important information source for the public; thus, it is imperative to understand the COVID-19-induced tourism crisis through news media reports accurately [48]. While there are studies investigating media coverage during the pandemic [48,49], there is a need to examine its deeper tones on the tourism industry in specific geographical contexts.

Researchers can examine broader connections of media texts through critical discourse analysis (CDA), understanding that a text must be analyzed within the social context in which it takes place [36]. CDA follows Foucault's [50] ideas that power and knowledge are primarily inseparable and intertwined and reflect power in and outside of particular social groups and actors [51]. It is powerful in showcasing commonly obscure and opaque meanings such as the dominant party in the discourse or during the communicative process [52,53]. Being heavily influenced by socio-political processes, it is useful in analyzing tourism discourses because it can unearth embedded meanings of phenomena that impacts and is impacted by tourism [54]. The number of tourism studies that have adopted CDA has grown steadily since 2011, with peaks that coincide with a more established critical turn within the discipline. Travel motivation and destination image are two topic areas where CDA was applied quite extensively (e.g., [53,55]), whereas socio-cultural issues were explored within the areas of sustainable tourism and ecotourism [56,57]. CDA was also applied in an investigation about power dynamics in tourism, such as the role of government in tourism development [58] and in the way ethnic culture is presented by DMOs in England [59].

Analyzing various media such as newspapers, websites, travel blogs, and commercials is common in CDA studies in tourism [54,55], with socio-political issues being discussed within specific areas of tourism [56–58]. Li et al. [60] applied CDA to analyze over 450 media texts between 2009 and 2017, exploring how media representation changed over time. Some work has connected the role of media in influencing perceived risk and travel intentions [19]. While CDA applications in tourism have grown, more studies are required to further explore tourism phenomena in a broader social context [25]. Furthermore, it is essential to study the media coverage influence on accentuating potential travelers' awareness regarding tourism consumption during and after the crisis [49]. The purpose of this study was to explore how news media have framed travel during the pandemic and to offer an understanding of the mediatization and politicization of Canadian tourism at that time.

3. Methodology

As a qualitative analysis, critical discourse analysis (CDA) considers the reflexive role of researchers and subjective role of participants in establishing and negotiating their relations and identities within a discourse community [52]. CDA presents how the discourse in a specific written or visual text legitimizes or normalizes imbedded ideologies, thereby helping to understand and explain various phenomena in society [61]. Analysts focus on identifying how particular powers, privileges, and knowledges have been circulated and normalized within discursive complexes [62]. It is especially useful in analyzing media conversations and can fully unearth the embedded meanings of a phenomenon that has impacts on travel and tourism [54].

Thematic analysis, applied here, is an interpretivist approach that analyzes fluid and subjective meanings in texts [25,63]. The method applied here for analyzing the discourses within these media texts mirrored that of a thematic discourse analysis [25]. A thematic analysis identifies, analyzes, and reports repeated patterns of meaning. An inductive thematic analysis allows the data to determine the themes [63]. It interprets texts including words, phrases, and syntax, considering their wider scale and socio-political formations [64]. Criteria adopted during the analysis of online news media were like those of Altheide [65] and Mowri and Bailey [36], examining content, tone, catchphrases, and framing. Themes were then analyzed at a deeper level, indicating broader social discourses in relation to the phenomenon [66]. The combination of thematic analysis with discourse analysis has been applied previously to get at deeper nuances within written texts [63].

For this study, online news sources were limited to Canadian media and included national mainstream news sites, regional outlets, and local news sites. A web search using phrases such as "COVID-19 travel in Canadian news", "Canadian travel during the pandemic", and several others brought forward more than 100 online Canadian news articles between February 2020 and August 2022. There were several other articles that emerged in these searches that focused on international travel, non-Canadian COVID-19 health, or travel policies, but these were not included in the study. Online news media were read repeatedly and cross-analyzed for themes and deeper meanings and discourses [62]. The over-arching discourse of fear fit within Altheide's [66] notion of the problem frame.

4. Results

4.1. Travel during the Pandemic and Discourses of Fear

4.1.1. The Problem Frame

According to Altheide [66], frames are the focus, a parameter or boundary, for discussing an event. Frames focus on what will be discussed; they act as very broad thematic emphases or definitions of a report, like the border around a picture that separates it from the wall [66]. Mass media are part of a problem-generating machine geared to entertainment, voyeurism, and the quick fix rather than understanding social change [66]. Mass news media contribute to the emergence of a highly rationalized problem frame that, in turn, generates a discourse of fear. A key strategy in encouraging this discourse is to continue the interaction with the frame by providing new information. Unlike a fictional story arc, news reports focus on actual people and events to package the entire narrative as realistic. The problem frame is applicable to the way in which travel during the pandemic has been covered by online news media in Canada.

A major discourse transcending the specific issues produced by media is fear [67]. Fear is produced through the interaction of commercial media, entertainment formats and programming, and the rise of the problem frame. The problem frame promotes a discourse of fear that may be defined as the pervasive communication, symbolic awareness, and expectation that danger and risk are a central feature of an effective environment. Themes were tied to a format used by journalists who have a short time to tell a story that the audience can recognize. Following Altheide [66], the role of online news media in promoting a public discourse of fear was communicated through the themes of anxiety, antitrust, avoidance, and animosity. Accurate information by the media can minimize misinformation and reduce public anxiety and fears [49], but this was not the case in the context of Canadian news media. Canadian news media promoted a discourse of fear, reiterating the problem frame through the themes of anxiety, antitrust, avoidance, and animosity.

4.1.2. Anxiety

Fear intensified quickly as media reported international and inter-provincial travel regulations and quarantine policies under the Quarantine Act [21,68] stating which leisure and travel-related activities Canadians determined were the most fearful [69]. Even when there was hope for Canadians to begin making travel plans, media sources highlighted

the uncertainty citizens should be feeling. Shepert [70] stated, "While some Canadians can't wait to travel overseas or simply across the U.S. border, others feel alarmed by the idea". Other comments in the article from health professionals bolded, "we need to be very alert . . . in regard to travel".

Other perspectives related to anxiety were the confusion and frustration that grew over new travel rules (Semple, 2020) as well as the fear and anxiety associated with being out of luck, as travellers sought refunds for COVID cancellations. Molina [71] wrote: "would-be vacationers who had planned to soak up the sun overseas were pausing their plans amidst a surge in COVID-19 cases but say heeding health and government officials' advice has led to an uphill battle with travel companies for reimbursement".

Anxiety was perpetuated through news stories that air travellers from all countries would need to take COVID tests when arriving in Canada regardless of vaccination status [72]. Restrictions against travel from 10 African countries because of the discovery of the Omicron variant in South Africa led to more anxiety because travellers coming from the USA were exempted. "The federal government has warned travellers that it's pretty risky to take a trip abroad right now, describing the COVID-19 situation as 'both risky and unstable' health minister Duclos said. 'So if you are thinking of travelling, that should be a serious alarm bell'" [73]. Uncertainty was also felt when the federal government announced on November 19 2021 that test requirements to enter Canada would be dropped, but only for fully vaccinated travellers entering Canada for 72 h or less [74]. Less than a month later, testing resumed [75]. Generating fear and anxiety in the media during COVID-19 mirrored that of previous viral diseases but was amplified because of the pandemic's scale [22,76,77].

4.1.3. Antitrust

A lack of trust in government and in the messages communicated by media during a conflictual event is common. However, the antitrust during COVID-19 reached new levels. From February 2020 through December 2021, media reported on Canada's ever-changing travel restrictions, giving unpredictable information [78–81]. News media flipflopped between stories blaming travel [82] and those stating that there was little travel risk [83]. Many public health experts believed COVID-19 could be managed like previous threats whose media attention provoked anxiety before being suppressed [84]. However, the scale of COVID-19, along with the media's scientific reporting, created confusion on what to believe and which governing body to trust [85]. Reddy et al. [86] indicated that government embraced a rules-based international order by following WHO recommendations on international travel, but this also reduced trust in government, as the measures were confusing, inconsistent, and not based on authentic and appropriately communicated data.

Maher's [72] article in Maclean's about the mishandling of the crisis began with a reference to March 12, the day before Ontario school-aged children were headed for their spring break, the same day the Premier told families they should not cancel their March break plans, saying "go away, enjoy yourself and have a good time". Yet other federal government messaging "rose alarm bells at growing concern and impending travel restrictions". Maher wrote, "I had come to believe Canadians needed to be frightened", yet policymakers interpreted the advice loosely, with several government officials going on vacation when Canadians were told it was not safe. The contradiction of government and health officials telling Canadians it was unsafe to travel yet travelling internationally themselves led to mistrust and anger. Research showed that air travel is as safe or safer than everyday routine activities such as grocery shopping [83] and medical professionals have referred to an airplane as one of the most well-ventilated indoor spaces [2].

The federal government quietly removed its advisory against non-essential travel without an official press release on 21 October 2021. This advisory had been on Canada's Travel Advice and Advisory website since March 2020, when the COVID-19 pandemic was first declared [87]. This silence symbolized the intricate relationship government has with media, having released many previous statements, yet not formally acknowledging this one. Moreover, as soon as news came out regarding the discovery of Omicron, the

federal government immediately initiated blanket travel restrictions for those arriving from 10 African nations, this despite declarations by the Director General of the World Health Organization regarding the "unfairness and ineffectiveness of blanket travel in respect to the countries of Southern Africa" [88]. A few weeks later, with no statistical data to back up claims that international and regional travel had caused a severe uptake in Omicron cases, the federal government advised against international travel: "Canada's government implored residents on Wednesday not to leave the country as provinces ramp up vaccinations to combat the fast-spreading Omicron coronavirus variant [89]. Jones' headline [88] stated that "experts are divided on whether travel is advisable in light of the Omicron variant", which spurred restrictions at the border and new travel bans leading into the holiday season.

There is a lack of trust when government continues to warn against travel even as health and safety restrictions are lifting, and case counts are going down [90]. Results from a study of international air travellers arriving in Toronto showed encouraging results from airport-based COVID-19 testing followed by home-based collection [91]. Aziz wrote, "a travel advisory is still in effect, with the government urging against non-essential trips. On top of that, the feds have imposed a raft of measures . . . Provincial health authorities have advised against non-essential travel amid the pandemic and imposed their own set of restrictions". Frequent changing of travel restrictions and policy has made Canadians mistrust government as well as show a lack of confidence in the travel sector itself [74,75]. This may stem from a loss of trust by local populations in their governments' approach to controlling the virus's spread [15]. It is essential to be cognizant of the potential fear, anxiety, and loss of trust that can develop in tourists of countries that have been the target of negative publicity [15]. The outcome of this, which the industry is already facing, is the avoidance of travel altogether.

4.1.4. Avoidance

Rapidly changing restrictions have led to an avoidance of travel altogether and the Hotel Association of Canada says more than half of accommodations country-wide will likely shut down as a result [92]. As global travel bans became prevalent and border policies were enacted, those who chose to travel were highlighted (e.g., [93,94]) and being interrogated [92]. After initial discourses of fear, many media narratives move into a discourse of blame [66]. Even as destinations reopened and airlines increased service, media emphasized shame for those indulging in non-essential travel during the pandemic [95].

In March 2021, school holiday breaks were postponed until April, yet media still urged people not to travel: "With spring break upon us, Ottawa's health experts and politicians are advising residents to abide by the province's stay-at-home order and not travel. That means no trips to the family cottage and keeping kids close to home" [96]. Despite encouraging regional travel in the summer and fall of 2020, by spring 2021, the message was to avoid travel even if it meant hunkering down in a family cottage or a city stay in a local hotel. Even the snowbirds who usually travel during the winter months were choosing not to, forcing many to stay in Canada [97].

While hope entered the lexicon of the media, Canadians were seeing the Delta variant emerge in India and some, including the Quebec premier, wanted the prime minister to ban all non-essential flights [82]. The federal government, instead, stopped flights to all sun destinations. Experts were divided on whether travel was advisable, reported Jones [88], who in their headline quoted Firestone, president of Travel Secure: "I'm looking at summer 2022". Jones reported that some travellers were having second thoughts amid the confusion, namely at airports, over the PCR test requirement. Firestone sounded doubtful: "There's nothing clearly stated as to how it's going to work . . . I'm seeing right now there's many people that are making a decision to cancel their flights or cancel their trips". Jones [88] continued: "booking an international trip . . . might not be the best idea. So far, just how dangerous Omicron might be is unclear, making it another question in the calculus of

whether travelling is advisable". Moreover, Byers' [98] headline read, "Canadians strongly support travel restrictions, intend to stay home for the holidays".

When Omicron was identified in Africa, Gollom [99] reported that rising case counts from the new variant may change people's holiday plans. Fear weaved through stories about the variant. Media attention on the tourism industry that "may have to live off domestic travel until the fall" suggested a defeatist attitude regarding the immediate future of the tourism sector [100].

Even before Omicron surfaced, some airlines were cancelling flights due to lack of demand. O'Shea [101] reported with the headline, "COVID-19: Sunwing cancels flights, travelers left without holiday packages", supporting the discourse of fear by preventing travellers from booking trips or cancelling pre-planned vacations for fear of it being too late. In Lao's [102] headline, Canadians were told not to travel as "federal government issues another blanket warning against non-essential international travel . . . some Canadians are beginning to re-think their holiday travel plans . . . officials announced Wednesday that Canadians . . . should avoid all non-essential travel". Fear was perpetuated through other media releases, including statements by Health Minister Duclos reminding Canadians and others who "are travelling that they could be in for delays at airports and should get ready for follow-ups about their COVID-19 tests after arriving" [103]. Moreover, when recent PCR testing restrictions were lifted, antigen testing and random airport testing were still deterrents keeping travellers at home [104].

4.1.5. Animosity

Moving beyond fear, anxiety, and loss of trust, tourists develop animosity especially if they have mitigated risks, made decisions to travel, and are angry at hearing negative media coverage of travel for over two years. In the case of Canadian travelers, media perpetuated feelings of frustration and anger at reduced service quality and government travel restrictions and ongoing transport–tourism industry labor shortages that had restricted mobility at airports and the border [105]. Animosity towards travel affects tourists' travel intentions [106], leading to avoidance and threatening the tourism industry. As COVID-19 cases decreased and pandemic-related restrictions began to lift, Canadians grew more confident in booking travel. "Flight Centre Canada has seen a 756% increase for March break travel this year compared to 2021" [107]. While most travel in 2021 was domestic, more Canadians were booking flights to international sun destinations by spring 2022 [108]. While Canadians were becoming excited about potential travel, media quickly reported another problem frame: fear associated with flight delays, cancellations, and lost luggage [105]. These were not specifically related to COVID-19 but a prolonged outcome of transport and travel industry lay-offs and labor shortages during the pandemic [109]. Online news media headlines reported travel "delays", "chaos", "nightmares", and "cancelled flights" [110,111] along with Toronto's Pearson International Airport being labelled the "worst airport in the world" [112] and gaining international attention [113]. News sources report on "devastated" travelers, "being heartbroken", "dreams turning to nightmares" [110,111,114].

This revisiting of the problem (i.e., negative outcomes on travel because of the pandemic) through these narratives has reignited the discourse of fear. Media are playing on citizens' anxiety and mistrust of travel during the pandemic and taking advantage of their position of power in the discourse. Rather than perceived health-related travel risk, these fears coincide with travel-specific activities [33]. Moving beyond the theme of travel avoidance, media are re-framing the narrative and driving feelings of animosity, in fact blaming countries or governments [47]. Animosity is the anger related to previous or ongoing political, economic, or diplomatic events, with those relating to tourism having long-term effects [47].

News sources report on "devastated" travelers, "being heartbroken", "dreams turning to nightmares" [110,111,115]. Moving beyond fear, anxiety, and loss of trust, tourists develop animosity, especially if they have mitigated risks, made decisions to travel, and are angry at hearing negative media coverage of travel for over two years. In the case of

Canadian travelers, media perpetuated feelings of frustration and anger at reduced service quality and government travel restrictions and ongoing transport–tourism industry labor shortages that had restricted mobility at airports and the border [115]. Animosity towards travel affects tourists' travel intentions [106], leading to avoidance and threatening the tourism industry.

5. Discussion

5.1. The Problem Frame—Discourses of Fear

Through a CDA of online news media, this study revealed that travel during the pandemic was presented with what Altheide [66] calls a problem frame that promotes a discourse of fear. Beth Potter, President of the Tourism Industry Association of Canada [2], argued that the tourism sector is one of the safest internationally because of the quick response in following government protocols related to shutting down businesses during lockdowns, capacity limits, heightened cleanliness, and proof of vaccination. So why all the fear? The perception of many is that life is problematic, dangerous, and demanding of extreme measures to protect us, and travel is not immune. While most media stories last two to six weeks, the pandemic has been ongoing over the past two years (at least). Altheide [66] argued that fear becomes a more pervasive component of our life because of the problem frame that dominates many media messages. This frame is tied to the entertainment format that now dominates news production. Claims-makers seeking to promote trouble on an issue turn to the news media for help, often wrapping their concerns in an attractive fear package [66]. Thus, the problem frame reproduces itself.

Those who watch negative news report being significantly more anxious after watching than those who watched either positive or neutral news [77]. Similarly, when a pandemic lasts, there is a tendency for the uncertainty of information to be developed and disseminated by various parties that can create confusion and incorrect attitudes [116]. The discourse of fear and travel emerges through the themes of antitrust, anxiety, avoidance, and animosity, thus requiring citizens to be engaged, mindful, and critical media consumers [77,85,117].

5.2. Silenced Discourses

CDA identifies the media discourses present, but also brings awareness to silenced discourses, those that are not being communicated because they do not maintain the problem frame. Silenced discourses have rarely been discussed in the context of media discourses and perceived risk when it comes to health or disaster crises impacting travel and tourism. In this study, silenced within the problem frame are the resiliency and management strategies by the tourism sector [53]. The Hotel Association of Canada released statements on how they were accommodating new safety standards during the pandemic [118]. Safe Stay, an industry-wide enhanced standard of health and safety protocols that represents the industry's ongoing commitment to the health and safety of guests and employees, was designed to prepare Canada's hotels to safely welcome back guests and employees. In addition, several hotel chains released their own heightened safety standards, such as Marriott's Commitment to Clean program. Very few media covered the immense work the sector is doing to welcome tourists safely. Accommodation and food services bore the brunt of job losses, with 113,000 jobs lost, or 80% of total jobs lost in Canada in January 2021 during the Omicron surge [119]. When media covered hotels' health and safety, it was done within the problem frame of fear. Collie's [120] headline was "Is it safe to stay in hotels?" Yet the article provided several recommendations and protocols being implemented by the hotel sector since early in the pandemic. Restaurants Canada as well as other provincial and regional governing bodies provided frequent guidelines, requirements, and best practices for food-related service industries, and individual restaurants clearly stated their enhanced protocols on websites and premises. However, these were not shared openly in mainstream media. Other discourses missing relate to the immense work being done by airports and airlines. Frequent communication by Canadian airlines and airports notified the public

about their stringent health and safety measures. These industry media releases were regular—often weekly—reminding Canadians that travel was safe.

5.3. Perceptions of Risk and Managerial Implications

News media gave contradicting information about fear and safety in travel. Fear processed through the problem frame impacts viewers and their perceptions of risk in their everyday lives and for travel. Media coverage has been found to contribute to perceived travel risk affecting attitudes towards travel and destination image [14,20]. When online news media relay the problem frame of fear and highlight travel restrictions through antitrust and anxiety, citizens are apt to restrict and avoid travel, thus impacting travel demand. Hansen [43] found several relationships between media frame contents and frame implications. His findings suggest that frames trigger higher perceived risks and demands for specific actions (e.g., avoiding travel) and therefore are highly relevant for tourism managers and policymakers. News media play a vital role in disseminating information during a crisis and highlight the need for a crisis communication strategy by the industry itself [20]. Tourism practitioners need to be proactive in responding on an equal platform to the discourses presented by news outlets through counter media releases. Such a strategy might be a confidence-building campaign, which was administered by many hotels, airlines, and attractions in Canada. The tourism industry should view media framing of travel as a crisis response to improve the long-term viability of tourism enterprises [48]. Tourism enterprises have introduced measures in response to the pandemic such as refunds and continuing to offer heightened health and safety protocols [48]. Furthermore, greater consideration should be given regarding the sensitivity of potential travelers to media in their own countries, as perceived risk impacts future travel intentions [49]. When making travel decisions, potential tourists pass through a sequence of stages, moving from interests to considerations to making the actual decisions. Perceived risk is an influential element that may affect individuals' considerations, as potential tourists often tend to avoid risky situations and visit destinations that, in their perception, are safe. In the pandemic context, uncertain knowledge can impact risk perception and create an indifferent attitude toward health protocols, exacerbating fear of travel and travel avoidance [31]. The stronger influence of subjective norms compared to other variables on behavioral intention indicates that the government and destination management play an important role in controlling information and knowledge, in addition to news media. The role of the government as part of external factors that build social norms becomes vital rather than contributing to the creation of uncertainty [31]. Power reverberates within media discourses [121] and resulted in ambiguous travel demand throughout and in the aftermath of the pandemic. Campaigns to counteract media through a proactive management strategy alongside social media could be effective tools in increasing people's awareness for how the industry is responding to disasters [122]. Destinations should have a plan in place for dealing with the home country's media and make regular attempts to communicate without generating discourses of fear and avoiding negative coverage of the travel industry [19,49]. It is recommended that the tourism sector from various scales of government, DMOs, and SMEs actively provide a counter-narrative to the fear discourse generated by news media.

Author Contributions: Conceptualization, K.A.M.; literature search, K.A.M.; methodology and data collection, K.A.M.; validation, K.A.M. and F.D.; investigation, K.A.M.; data curation, K.A.M.; data analysis, K.A.M.; writing—original draft preparation, K.A.M.; writing—review and editing, K.A.M. and F.D. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This research received no external funding.

Institutional Review Board Statement: Not applicable.

Informed Consent Statement: Not applicable.

Data Availability Statement: The data presented in this study are available on request from the corresponding author. The data are not publicly available due to privacy and ethical considerations.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

 Grekou, D.; Lu, Y. Gender Differences in Employment One Year into the COVID-19 Pandemic: An Analysis by Industrial Sector and Firm Size. Stat. Can. 2021.

- 2. CHCH News. Travel Experts, Doctors Call for Removal of 'Obsolete Testing Practices' at Border [Video]. Available online: https://www.youtube.com/watch?app=desktop&v=tCb1wpviSeE (accessed on 10 February 2022).
- 3. Johnson Tew, P.; Lu, Z.; Tolomiczenko, G.; Gellatly, J. SARS: Lessons in Strategic Planning for Hoteliers and Destination Marketers. *Int. J. Contemp. Hosp.* **2008**, *20*, 332–346. [CrossRef]
- 4. Dube, K.; Nhamo, G.; Chikodzi, D. COVID-19 Cripples Global Restaurant and Hospitality Industry. *Curr. Issues Tour.* **2021**, 24, 1487–1490. [CrossRef]
- 5. Nepal, S.K. Travel and Tourism After COVID-19—Business as Usual or Opportunity to Reset? *Tour. Geogr.* **2020**, 22, 646–650. [CrossRef]
- 6. Prayag, G. Time for Reset? COVID-19 and Tourism Resilience. Tour. Rev. Int. 2020, 24, 179–184. [CrossRef]
- 7. Yeh, S.-S. Tourism Recovery Strategy Against COVID-19 Pandemic. Tour. Recreat. Res. 2020, 46, 188–194. [CrossRef]
- 8. Haywood, K.M. A Post-COVID Future: Tourism Community Re-Imagined and Enabled. Tour. Geogr. 2020, 22, 599–609. [CrossRef]
- 9. Sigala, M. Tourism and COVID-19: Impacts and Implications for Advancing and Resetting Industry and Research. *J. Bus. Res.* **2020**, *117*, 312–321. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 10. Kahneman, D.; Tversky, A. Prospect Theory: An Analysis of Decision Under Risk. In *Handbook of the Fundamentals of Financial Decision Making: Part 1*; MacLean, L.C., Ziemba, W.T., Eds.; World Scientific: Singapore, 2013; pp. 99–127.
- 11. Schmidli, H. Risk Theory; Springer: Cham, Switzerland, 2017.
- 12. Brown, P.; Daigneault, A.J.; Tjernstro, E.; Zou, W. Natural Disasters, Social Protection, and Risk Perceptions. *World Dev.* **2018**, 104, 310–325. [CrossRef]
- 13. Reichel, A.; Fuchs, G.; Uriely, N. Perceived Risk and the Non-Institutionalized Tourist Role: The Case of Israeli Student Ex-Backpackers. *J. Travel Res.* **2007**, *46*, 217–226. [CrossRef]
- 14. Godovykh, M.; Pizam, A.; Bahja, F. Antecedents and Outcomes of Health Risk Perceptions in Tourism, Following the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Tour. Rev.* **2021**, *76*, 737–748. [CrossRef]
- 15. Abraham, V.; Bremser, K.; Carreno, M.; Crowley-Cyr, L.; Moreno, M. Exploring the consequences of COVID-19 on tourist behaviors: Perceived travel risk, animosity and intentions to travel. *Tour. Rev.* **2021**, *76*, 701–717. [CrossRef]
- 16. Henthorne, T.L.; George, B.P.; Smith, W.C. Risk Perception and Buying Behavior: An Examination of Some Relationships in the Context of Cruise Tourism in Jamaica. *Int. J. Hosp. Tour. Adm.* **2013**, *14*, 66–86. [CrossRef]
- 17. Reisinger, Y.; Mavondo, F. Travel Anxiety and Intentions to Travel Internationally: Implications of Travel Risk Perception. *J. Travel Res.* **2005**, 43, 212–225. [CrossRef]
- 18. Sánchez-Cañizares, S.M.; Cabeza-Ramírez, L.J.; Muñoz-Fernández, G.; Fuentes-García, F.J. Impact of the Perceived Risk from COVID-19 on Intention to Travel. *Curr. Issues Tour.* **2020**, *24*, 970–984. [CrossRef]
- 19. Brown, C.B. Tourism, Crime and Risk Perception: An Examination of Broadcast Media's Framing of Negative Aruban Sentiment in the Natalee Holloway Case and its Impact on Tourism Demand. *Tour. Manag. Perspect.* **2015**, *16*, 266–277. [CrossRef]
- 20. Thirumaran, K.; Mohammadi, Z.; Pourabedin, Z.; Azzali, S.; Sim, K. COVID-19 in Singapore and New Zealand: Newspaper Portrayal, Crisis Management. *Tour. Manag. Perspect.* **2021**, *38*, 100812. [CrossRef]
- 21. Seyfi, S.; Rastegar, R.; Rasoolimanesh, S.M.; Hall, C.M.A. Framework for Understanding Media Exposure and Post-COVID-19 Travel Intentions. *Tour. Recreat. Res.* **2021**, 1–6. [CrossRef]
- 22. McKercher, B.; Chon, K. The Over-Reaction to SARS and the Collapse of Asian Tourism. *Ann. Tour. Res.* **2004**, *31*, 716–719. [CrossRef]
- 23. Matheson, D. Media Discourses: Analysing Media Texts; Open University Press: Maidenhead, Berkshire, UK, 2005.
- 24. Wodak, R.; Meyer, M. Methods of Critical Discourse Studies, 2nd ed.; Sage: Thousand Oaks, CA, USA, 2015.
- 25. Qian, J.; Wei, J.; Law, R. Review of Critical Discourse Analysis in Tourism Studies. Int. J. Tour. Res. 2018, 20, 526–537. [CrossRef]
- 26. Milutinović, I. Media Framing of COVID-19 Pandemic in the Transitional Regime of Serbia: Exploring Discourses and Strategies. *Media Cult. Soc.* **2021**, *43*, 1311–1327. [CrossRef]
- 27. Fuchs, G.; Uriely, N.; Reichel, A.; Moaz, D. Vacationing in a Terror-Stricken Destination: Tourists' Risk Perceptions and Rationalizations. *J. Travel Res.* **2013**, 52, 182–191. [CrossRef]
- 28. Khan, M.J.; Chelliah, S.; Khan, F.; Amin, S. Perceived Risks, Travel Constraints and Visit Intention of Young Women Travelers: The Moderating Role of Travel Motivation. *Tour. Rev.* **2019**, 74, 721–738. [CrossRef]
- 29. Casidy, R.; Wymer, W. A Risk Worth Taking: Perceived Risk as Moderator of Satisfaction, Loyalty, and Willingness-to-pay Premium Price. *J. Retail. Consum. Serv.* **2016**, 32, 189–197. [CrossRef]
- 30. Artuğer, S. The Effect of Risk Perceptions on Tourists' Revisit Intentions. *Eur. J. Manag.* **2015**, *7*, 36–43. Available online: https://www.iiste.org/Journals/index.php/EJBM/article/view/19107 (accessed on 5 November 2022).
- 31. Rahmafitria, F.; Suryadi, K.; Oktadiana, H.; Putro, H.P.H.; Rosyidie, A. Applying Knowledge, Social Concern and Perceived Risk in Planned Behavior Theory for Tourism in the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Tour. Rev.* **2021**, *76*, 809–828. [CrossRef]

32. Wen, Z.; Huimin, G.; Kavanaugh, R.R. The Impacts of SARS on the Consumer Behaviour of Chinese Domestic Tourists. *Curr. Issues Tour.* **2005**, *8*, 22–38. [CrossRef]

- 33. Cori, L.; Bianchi, F.; Cadum, E.; Athonj, C. Risk Perception and COVID-19. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health.* **2020**, *17*, 3114. [CrossRef]
- 34. McLeod, D.; Wise, D.; Perryman, M. Thinking About the Media: A Review of Theory and Research on Media Perceptions, Media Effects Perceptions, and Their Consequences. *Rev. Commun. Res.* **2017**, *5*, 35–83. [CrossRef]
- 35. Zucker, H.G. The Variable Nature of News Media Influence. Ann. Int. Commun. Assoc. 1978, 2, 225–240. [CrossRef]
- 36. Mowri, S.; Bailey, A. Framing Safety of Women in Public Transport: A Media Discourse Analysis of Sexual Harassment Cases in Bangladesh. *Media Cult. Soc.* **2022**, *45*, 266–284. [CrossRef]
- 37. Jenkins, O. Photography and Travel Brochures: The Circle of Representation. Tour. Geogr. 2003, 5, 305–328. [CrossRef]
- 38. Pritchard, A.; Morgan, N.J. Culture, Identity and Tourism Representation: Marketing Cymru or Wales? *Tour. Manag.* **2001**, 22, 167–179. [CrossRef]
- 39. Xiang, Z.; Du, Q.; Ma, Y.; Fan, W. A Comparative Analysis of Major Online Review Platforms: Implications for Social Media Analytics in Hospitality and Tourism. *Tour. Manag.* **2017**, *58*, 51–65. [CrossRef]
- 40. Zeng, B.; Gerritsen, R. What Do We Know about Social Media in Tourism? A Review. *Tour. Manag. Perspect.* **2014**, *10*, 27–36. [CrossRef]
- 41. Howison, S.; Finger, G.; Hauschka, C. Insights into the Web Presence, Online Marketing, and the Use of Social Media by Tourism Operators in Dunedin, New Zealand. *Anatolia* **2014**, *26*, 269–283. [CrossRef]
- 42. Wilson, J.; Becken, S. Perceived Deficiencies in the Provision of Climate and Weather Information for Tourism: A New Zealand Media Analysis. *N. Z. Geogr.* **2011**, *67*, 148–160. [CrossRef]
- 43. Hansen, T. Media Framing of Copenhagen Tourism: A New Approach to Public Opinion about Tourists. *Ann. Tour. Res.* **2020**, *84*, 102975. [CrossRef]
- 44. Phi, G.T. Framing Overtourism: A Critical News Media Analysis. Curr. Issues Tour. 2019, 23, 2093–2097. [CrossRef]
- 45. Pitkänen, K.; Vepsäläinen, M. Foreseeing the Future of Second Home Tourism. The Case of Finnish Media and Policy Discourse. *Scand. J. Hosp. Tour.* **2008**, *8*, 1–24. [CrossRef]
- 46. Liu, X.; Li, Z.; Zhang, Q.; Zhang, Y. Understanding News Coverage of Tourism Safety: A Comparative Analysis of Visitors and Non-Visitors. *Tour. Rev.* **2021**, *76*, 788–808. [CrossRef]
- 47. Ma, S.; Kirilenko, A.P. Climate Change and Tourism in English-Language Newspaper Publications. *J. Travel. Res.* **2020**, *59*, 352–366. [CrossRef]
- 48. Chen, H.; Huang, X.; Li, Z. A Content Analysis of Chinese News Coverage on COVID-19 and Tourism. *Curr. Issues Tour.* **2022**, 25, 198–205. [CrossRef]
- 49. Chemli, S.; Toanoglou, M.; Valeri, M. The Impact of COVID-19 Media Coverage on Tourist's Awareness for Future Travelling. *Curr. Issues Tour.* **2022**, 25, 17–86. [CrossRef]
- 50. Foucault, M. The Archeology of Knowledge; Pantheon Books: New York, NY, USA, 1972.
- 51. Kendall, G.; Wickham, G. Using Foucault's Methods; Sage: Thousand Oaks, CA, USA, 1999.
- 52. Fairclough, N. Critical Discourse Analysis. In *The Routledge Handbook of Discourse Analysis*; Gee, J.P., Handford, M., Eds.; Routledge: Abingdon on Thames, UK, 2013; pp. 9–20.
- 53. Yan, G.; Santos, C.A. "CHINA, FOREVER": Tourism Discourse and Self-Orientalism. Ann. Tour. Res. 2009, 36, 295–315. [CrossRef]
- 54. Wang, Y.; Morais, D.B. An Examination of Tourists' Identity in Tourist Weblogs. Inf. Technol. Tour. 2014, 14, 239–260. [CrossRef]
- 55. Caruana, R.; Crane, A. Getting Away From it all: Exploring Freedom in Tourism. Ann. Tour. Res. 2011, 38, 1495–1515. [CrossRef]
- 56. Lee, Y.S.; Lawton, L.J.; Weaver, D.B. Evidence for a South Korean Model of Ecotourism. J. Travel Res. 2013, 52, 520-533. [CrossRef]
- 57. Schweinsberg, S.; Darcy, S.; Cheng, M. The Agenda Setting Power of News Media in Framing the Future Role of Tourism in Protected Areas. *Tour. Manag.* **2017**, *62*, 241–252. [CrossRef]
- 58. Keskitalo, E.C.H.; Schilar, H. Co-Constructing "Northern" Tourism Representations among Tourism Companies, DMOs and Tourists. An Example from Jukkasjärvi, Sweden. *Scand. J. Hosp.* **2016**, *17*, 406–422. [CrossRef]
- 59. Feighery, W.G. Discourse and the Governance of Diversity in England's Official Tourism Texts. *J. Policy Res. Tour. Leis. Events* **2011**, *3*, 121–146. [CrossRef]
- Li, J.; Pearce, P.L.; Low, D. Media Representation of Digital-Free Tourism: A Critical Discourse Analysis. *Tour. Manag.* 2018, 69, 317–329. [CrossRef]
- 61. Oswick, C.; Keenoy, T.W.; Grant, D. Discourse, Organizations and Organizing: Concepts, Objects and Subjects. *Hum. Relat.* **2000**, 53, 1115–1123. [CrossRef]
- 62. Waitt, G.R. Doing Discourse Analysis. In *Qualitative Research Methods in Human Geography;* Hay, I., Ed.; Oxford University Press: Oxford, UK, 2005; pp. 163–191.
- 63. Braun, V.; Clarke, V. Using Thematic Analysis in Psychology. Qual. Res. Psychol. 2006, 3, 77–101. [CrossRef]
- 64. Hardy, C.; Harley, B.; Phillips, N. Discourse Analysis and Content Analysis: Two Solitudes. *Qual. Methods* **2004**, *2*, 19–22. [CrossRef]
- 65. Altheide, D.L. Qualitative Media Analysis; Sage Publishing: Thousand Oaks, CA, USA, 1996.
- 66. Altheide, D.L. The News Media, the Problem Frame and the Production of Fear. Soc. Q. 1997, 38, 647–668. [CrossRef]
- 67. Altheide, D.L.; Snow, R.P. Media Worlds in the Postjournalism Era; Aldine de Gruyter: Berlin, Germany, 1991.

68. McQuigge, M. What Does the Quarantine Act Mean for Canadians? *CityNews*, 25 March 2020. Available online: https://toronto.citynews.ca/2020/03/25/quarantine-act-coronavirus/ (accessed on 24 August 2022).

- 69. Brearton, S. COVID-19 has Drastically Affected Canadian Travel Spending. *Maclean's*, 4 August 2020. Available online: https://www.macleans.ca/society/covid-19-has-drastically-affected-canadian-travel-spending (accessed on 24 August 2022).
- 70. Shepert, E. Coronavirus: Could Cases of the Delta Variant Surge in B.C. Due to Travel? *Vancouver is Awesome*, 7 July 2021. Available online: https://www.vancouverisawesome.com/coronavirus-covid-19-local-news/coronavirus-could-cases-of-the-delta-variant-surge-in-bc-due-to-travel-3935695 (accessed on 20 August 2022).
- 71. Molina, K. Travellers 'Out of Luck' as They Seek Refunds for COVID Cancellations. *CBC News*, 2 January 2022. Available online: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/ottawa/travellers-facing-resistance-vacation-refunds-1.6300747 (accessed on 12 July 2022).
- 72. Maher, S. Year One: The Untold Story of the Pandemic in Canada. A Comprehensive Report on the Country's Mishandling of the Crisis of the Century. *Maclean's*, 24 March 2021. Available online: https://www.macleans.ca/longforms/covid-19-pandemic-canada-year-one/ (accessed on 22 July 2022).
- 73. Hanson, H. Feds Say Travelling Outside of Canada Right Now Should Be 'A Serious Alarm Bell'. *Narcity*, 12 December 2021. Available online: https://www.narcity.com/feds-say-travelling-outside-of-canada-right-now-should-be-a-serious-alarm-bell (accessed on 22 July 2022).
- 74. Belmonte, L. Canada Is Dropping Its COVID-19 Test Requirements But Only for Some Travellers. *Narcity*, 19 November 2021. Available online: https://www.narcity.com/canada-is-dropping-its-covid-19-test-requirements-but-only-for-some-travellers (accessed on 22 July 2022).
- 75. Belmonte, L. Canada's Travel Restrictions Will Soon Require Pre-Arrival Tests for Short Trips Again. *Narcity*, 17 December 2021. Available online: https://www.narcity.com/canada-travel-restrictions-will-soon-require-pre-arrival-tests-for-short-trips-again (accessed on 22 July 2022).
- 76. Fennell, D.A. Towards a Model of Travel Fear. Ann. Tour. Res. 2017, 66, 140-150. [CrossRef]
- 77. McEvoy, B.; Kulesh, A.; Cooper, R. Generation 'Fear': How Bad News Has Created an Anxious Generation. *CBC*, 2019. Available online: https://www.cbc.ca/documentarychannel/features/generation-fear-how-bad-news-has-created-an-anxious-generation (accessed on 22 July 2022).
- 78. Chang, H.; Park, H. An Analysis of Canadian Travel Restrictions Due to the COVID-19 Outbreak. *Dentons*, 18 March 2020. Available online: https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2020/march/18/an-analysis-of-canadian-travel-restrictions-due-to-the-covid19-outbreak (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 79. Chung, E. Mandatory Mask Laws are Spreading in Canada. *CBC News*, 17 June 2020. Available online: https://www.cbc.ca/news/health/mandatory-masks-1.5615728 (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 80. Dangerfield, K. Canada Extends Ban on Flights from India to July 21—But Not Pakistan. *Global News*, 21 June 2021. Available online: https://globalnews.ca/news/7967424/canada-extends-india-flight-ban-july-31/ (accessed on 15 August 2021).
- 81. Grant, K.; Stone, L. Canada Announces First Confirmed 'Presumptive' Case of Coronavirus in Toronto. *The Globe and Mail*, 25 January 2020. Available online: https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/article-canada-announces-first-confirmed-presumptive-case-of-coronavirus/ (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 82. Gordon, S. What the Science Says on Travel Bans, as Experts Warily Eye New COVID-19 Variants. *CBC News*, 24 January 2021. Available online: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/montreal/explainer-travel-bans-quebec-1.5885323 (accessed on 15 August 2021).
- 83. Neustaeter, B. Flying during the Pandemic. New Reports Paints Differing Pictures of COVID-19 Dangers. *CTV News*, 27 October 2020. Available online: https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/flying-during-the-pandemic-new-reports-paint-differing-pictures-of-covid-19-danger-1.5162942 (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 84. Alonzo, J.G.; James, K.; Holmes, M. SARS Didn't Prepare the Hospitality Industry for the Prolonged Impact of COVID-19. *The Conversation*, 8 December 2020. Available online: https://theconversation.com/sars-didnt-prepare-the-hospitality-industry-for-the-prolonged-impact-of-covid-19-148702 (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 85. Devine, D.; Gaskell, J.; Jennings, W. Trust and the Coronavirus Pandemic: What Are the Consequences of and for trust? An Early Review of the Literature. *Polit. Stud. Rev.* **2021**, *19*, 274–285. [CrossRef]
- 86. Reddy, K.S.; Mithani, S.S.; Wilson, L.; Wilson, K. Canada's Response to International Travel during COVID-19 Pandemic: A Media Analysis. *BMC Public Health* **2021**, 21, 1028. [CrossRef]
- 87. MacGregor, S. New Domestic Travel Restrictions for Canada During Coronavirus Pandemic. *Forbes*, 2 April 2020. Available online: https://www.forbes.com/sites/sandramacgregor/2020/04/02/new-domestic-travel-restrictions-for-canada-during-coronavirus-pandemic/ (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 88. Jones, A.M. "I'm Looking at Summer 2022:" Experts Divided on Travel as Omicron Spreads, Restrictions Grow. *CTV News*, 4 December 2021. Available online: https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/i-m-looking-at-summer-2022-experts-divided-on-travel-as-omicron-soreads-restrictions-grow-1.5693834 (accessed on 15 April 2022).
- 89. Paperny, A.M.; Scherer, S. Canada Advises against International Travel Amid Omicron Threat. *Reuters*, 15 December 2021. Available online: https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/canada-tries-tackle-omicron-amid-pandemic-fatigue-2021-12-15 (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 90. Aziz, S. Planning to Travel This Summer? Here's What You Should Know. *Global News*, 6 June 2021. Available online: https://globalnews.ca/news/7919679/summer-travel-2021-restrictions/ (accessed on 22 July 2022).

91. Smieja, M. Interim Report Shows Results of COVID-19 Tests for Arriving International Travellers. *Brighter World*, 17 November 2020. Available online: https://brighterworld.mcmaster.ca/articles/interim-report-shows-results-of-covid-19-tests-for-arriving-international-travellers/ (accessed on 23 February 2021).

- Nagy, D. Canadian Tourism Plummets Due to COVID-19. ChCh News, 20 March 2020. Available online: https://www.chch.com/canadian-tourism-plummets-due-to-covid-19/ (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 93. Mowers, M. Travel Shaming: The New, Not Cool, Trend. *Canadian Travel News*, 5 March 2021. Available online: https://canadiantravelnews.ca/2021/03/05/travel-shaming-the-new-trend/ (accessed on 15 April 2021).
- 94. Airline Vacation Ads Face Scrutiny as Politicians named and Shamed for Their Pandemic Trips. *CBC News*, 7 January 2021. Available online: https://www.cbc.ca/news/business/air-travel-covid-1.5863387 (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 95. Baker, P. 'Shame' on Those Who Continue to Indulge in Non-Essential Travel. *The Sault Star*, 3 February 2021. Available online: https://www.saultstar.com/opinion/shame-on-those-won-continue-to-indulge-in-non-essential-travel (accessed on 22 July 2022).
- 96. Don't Travel During Spring Break, Residents Urged. *CBC News*, 10 April 2021. Available online: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/ottawa/spring-break-travel-ottawa-covid-19-1.5982075 (accessed on 15 April 2021).
- 97. Griffin, K. Pandemic Changes Migration Patterns of Canadians who Head South for the Sun. *Vancouver Sun*, 29 November 2020. Available online: https://vancouversun.com/news/local-news/pandemic-changes-migration-patterns-of-canadians-who-head-south-for-the-sun (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 98. Byers, J. Canadians Strongly Support Travel Restrictions Intend to Stay Home for Holidays. *Jim Byers Travel*, 7 December 2021. Available online: http://jimbyerstravel.com/2021/12/07/canadians-strongly-support-travel-restrictions-intend-to-stay-home-for-holidays (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 99. Gollom, M. You May Actually Be Able to Travel for Summer Vacation in Canada This Year. *CBC News*, 12 March 2021. Available online: http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/summer-vacation-covid-19-travel-restrictions-1.6022536 (accessed on 15 April 2021).
- 100. Zimonjic, P. Tourism Industry May Have to Live Off Domestic Travel until the Fall, Says Minister. *CBC News*, 27 December 2021. Available online: https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/tourism-minister-recovery-staff-borders-1.6287730 (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 101. O'Shea, S. COVID-19: Sunwing Cancels Flights, Travelers Left without Holiday Packages. *Global News*, 4 November 2021. Available online: http://globalnews.ca/news/8350845/consumer-sos-covid-sungwing-cancelled-flights (accessed on 22 July 2022).
- 102. Lao, D. Canadians Told Not to Travel Amid Omicron COVID-19 Spread. But Will They Cancel Plans? *Global News*, 15 December 2021. Available online: https://globalnews.ca/news/8453519/canada-travel-plans-omicron-covid/ (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 103. Belmonte, L. Canada's Travel Restrictions Now Officially Include a Warning against Non-Essential Trips. *Narcity*, 15 December 2021. Available online: https://www.narcity.com/canada-travel-restrictions-now-officially-include-a-warning-against-non-essential-trips (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 104. Harris, S. Ottawa Dropping Pre-Arrival PCR Test for Fully Vaccinated Travellers as of Feb. 28. *CBC News*, 15 February 2022. Available online: https://www.cbc.ca/news/business/pcr-test-arrival-travel-drop-1.6350469 (accessed on 22 July 2022).
- 105. Reynolds, C. Airline Workers Face Insults, Physical Threats Amid Travel Delays: 'Worst I've Ever Seen'. *Global News*, 20 July 2022. Available online: https://globalnews.ca/news/9003910/airline-workers-insults-threats-travel-delays/ (accessed on 22 July 2022).
- 106. Hamm, E. Survey Shows Canadians Are Changing Travel Plans. *Global News*, 12 August 2022. Available online: https://globalnews.ca/news/9053277/survey-shows-canadians-are-changing-travel-plans/amp/ (accessed on 17 November 2022).
- 107. Feinstein, C. 'In Desperate Need of a Vacation': Travel Agencies See Big Surge in March Break Getaways as Pandemic Fears Ease. *Toronto Star*, 10 February 2022. Available online: https://www.thestar.com/business/2022/02/10/in-desperate-need-of-a-vacation-travel-agencies-see-uptick-in-march-break-getaways-as-pandemic-fears-ease.html (accessed on 22 July 2022).
- 108. Jones, A.M. Why Do Canadians Want to Travel in 2022? Survey Says Mental Wellness Tops the List. *CTV News*, 5 December 2021. Available online: https://www.ctvnews.ca/canada/why-do-canadians-want-to-travel-in-2022-survey-says-mental-wellness-tops-the-list-1.5694339 (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 109. Mondor, P. Canadian Tourism Labour Market Snapshot March 2022: Tourism HR Canada. *Stay Magazine*, 18 April 2022. Available online: https://www.staymagazine.ca/articles/canadian-tourism-labour-market-snapshot-march-2022-tourism-hr-canada (accessed on 22 July 2022).
- 110. Grudic, J. Their Mexican Vacation Was a Dream. The Voyage Home, Though, Was a Nightmare. CBC Canada, 18 July 2022. Available online: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/newfoundland-labrador/cancelled-flight-1.6520458 (accessed on 22 July 2022).
- 111. Towey, H. 'I'm Heartbroken': From Honeymoons to Funerals, This Summer's Flight Chaos Is Throwing a Wrench in the Return of Major Life Moments Paused during the Pandemic. *Yahoo! News*, 31 July 2022. Available online: https://ca.news.yahoo.com/im-heartbroken-honeymoons-funerals-summers-164610221.html (accessed on 17 November 2022).
- 112. Alberga, H. Toronto Pearson Was Just Ranked the Worst Airport in the World for Delays. *CTV News*, 22 July 2022. Available online: https://toronto.ctvnews.ca/toronto-pearson-was-just-ranked-the-worst-airport-in-the-world-for-delays-1.5998418 (accessed on 2 September 2022).

113. McNish, J. Toronto Airport is World's Worst for Delays Amid Current Travel Chaos. *Wall Street Journal*, 24 July 2022. Available online: https://www.wsj.com/articles/toronto-airport-is-worlds-worst-for-delays-amid-current-travel-chaos-11658674800 (accessed on 17 November 2022).

- 114. Reynolds, C. Spike in Domestic Flight Delays, Cancellations as Global Gridlock Continues. *The Toronto Star*, 29 June 2022. Available online: https://www.thestar.com/business/2022/06/29/more-than-half-of-domestic-flights-to-large-airports-delayed-cancelled.html (accessed on 22 July 2022).
- 115. Reynolds, C. Air Canada Denying Passenger Compensation Claims for Staff Shortages, Citing Safety. *The Record*, 7 August 2022. Available online: https://www.therecord.com/ts/business/2022/08/07/air-canada-denying-passenger-compensation-claims-for-staff-shortages-citing-safety.html (accessed on 17 November 2022).
- 116. Cavlek, N. Tour Operators and Destination Safety. Ann. Tour. Res. 2002, 29, 478–496. [CrossRef]
- 117. Flew, T. Trusting and Valuing News in a Pandemic: Attitudes to Online News Media Content During COVID-19 and Policy Implications. *J. Digit. Media Policy* **2021**, *12*, 11–26. [CrossRef]
- 118. Kostuch Media. HAC Launches Safe-Stay Initiative. *Hotelier*, 25 May 2020. Available online: https://www.hoteliermagazine.com/hac-launches-safe-stay-initiative/ (accessed on 23 February 2021).
- 119. Evans, P. Canada Lost 200,000 Jobs in January as Omicron Hit Hard. *CBC News*, 4 February 2022. Available online: https://www.cbc.ca/news/business/canada-jobs-january-1.6339345 (accessed on 22 July 2022).
- 120. Collie, M. Is It Safe to Stay at Hotels? What You Need to Know about Booking a Room during COVID-19. *Global News*, 20 June 2020. Available online: https://globalnews.ca/news/7077019/coronavirus-reopening-are-hotels-safe/ (accessed on 23 February 2022).
- 121. Muldoon, M.; Mair, H. Blogging Slum Tourism: A Critical Discourse Analysis of Travel Blogs. *Tour. Anal.* **2016**, 21, 465–479. [CrossRef]
- 122. Lever, M.; Elliott, S. Exploring Canadians' Social Media-Based Advocacy to Inform Domestic Travel Recovery. In Proceedings of the TTRA Canada Chapter Conference, Virtual, Canada, 13–15 October 2021. Available online: https://scholarworks.umass.edu/ttracanada_2021_conference/13/ (accessed on 15 April 2022).

Disclaimer/Publisher's Note: The statements, opinions and data contained in all publications are solely those of the individual author(s) and contributor(s) and not of MDPI and/or the editor(s). MDPI and/or the editor(s) disclaim responsibility for any injury to people or property resulting from any ideas, methods, instructions or products referred to in the content.